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To:
The Chair of the Probation Trust


The Chief Executive of the Probation Trust


(Copy enclosed for the Head of Human Resources)


The Secretary to the Probation Trust


Members of the NNC

NNC CIRCULAR NO.3 /2012
Evening Meal Allowance
In the light of a recent referral on the application of Paragraph 19, Section A4, and other related enquiries, the Joint Secretaries consider it appropriate to share the subsequent determination.


Section A4, paragraphs 16 – 19 of the National Agreement on Pay and Conditions of Service state:

‘16.     Employees necessarily incurring additional expenses in the course of their work in respect of travel, meals or overnight accommodation shall be reimbursed approved expenses, subject to appropriate evidence of expenditure being produced, and subject to maximum levels as set out in the Pay and Allowances Card at Section A16.  Employees who travel by rail and necessarily take a meal in a restaurant car shall be reimbursed the actual cost of a standard meal.


17.    
 Additional expenses beyond the maximum levels may be reimbursed in exceptional circumstances and where authorisation has been given to the employee prior to the expenditure being incurred.

18.      These maximum levels will be uprated annually in line with the NNC pay settlement.

19.      Where employees who are not eligible for overtime payments continue to work at their normal place of employment after 8.30 p.m, the evening meal payments shall be payable.  Tea and evening meal allowance will not be paid in respect of the same evening’s work, except on Saturdays or Sundays.’

Having long deliberated, it is the Joint Secretaries’ conclusion that the import of Paragraph 19 is that reimbursement for evening meals can only be claimed when a member of staff has had to work throughout the morning, afternoon and evening (and beyond 8.30 pm) of that same day.  

Reimbursement is not appropriate under Paragraph 19 if the hours worked fall within the member of staff’s normal working hours (e.g. 37 per week) or where the member of staff is eligible for excess hours payment.  Reimbursement is not therefore appropriate when the working pattern involves a late start and finish to the working day.
You are asked to note that this determination has no implication for the provision at Section A4 Paragraph 21 for staff working in Approved Premises, where meals are taken free of charge where they are served and required to be taken while supervising offenders. 

The Joint Secretaries remain available to assist as appropriate.

Mark Ormerod
Jonathan Ledger

Joint Secretaries










